 OFFICE OF CEMETERY OVERSIGHT
ADVISORY COUNCIL ON CEMETERY OPERATIONS

MINUTES
DATE:

February 28, 2019
TIME:

10:12 A.M. – 12:35 P.M.
PLACE:
Department of Labor, Licensing, and Regulation, 500 N. Calvert Street,

2nd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland 21202

CALL TO ORDER:
Chair Porter called the meeting to order at 10:12 a.m.  

MEMBERS PRESENT:
Frank Porter, Chair
J. Michael Bennett
Craig Huff

Yvonne Fisher

Ronald Pearcey
Walter Tegeler
David Zinner
MEMBERS ABSENT:
Erich March
Colleen Perret 

STAFF PRESENT:
Deborah Rappazzo- Director, Office of Cemetery Oversight
Stuart Cordish- Assistant Attorney General, Office of Cemetery Oversight
Dreama Anderson- Investigator, Office of Cemetery Oversight
STAFF ABSENT:
Leila Whitley-Administrative Aide, Office of Cemetery Oversight

Jay Wilson- Financial compliance Administrator, Office of Cemetery Oversight

GUEST SPEAKERS:
None
VISITORS:
Betsy Saxton-Green Burial Association of Maryland
Shelly Moreheim- Green Burial Association of Maryland
Warren Cherry- FCAME
CALL TO ORDER:
Chair Porter called the meeting to order 10:12 AM.  

MINUTES
The minutes from December 6, 2018 were discussed and approved.
ANNOUNCEMENTS/DIRECTOR’S REPORT
January 2019 edition of Funeral Home and Cemetery News-NOMES, Inc. contained article regarding Greenmount Cemetery of Baltimore, Maryland. Council requested a subscription for Advisory Council members.
May 3, 2019 at 12:30 p.m. will be the upcoming Fallen Heroes Day at Dulaney Valley Cemetery to honor fallen first responders.

Director discussed her visit to Cumberland in October 2018 at which time she toured 3-4 cemeteries, which concluded with a candlelight tour at Mt. Olivet Cemetery in Frederick, Maryland.
The 2018 Fiscal Report was handed-out to all council members.  Highlights of the report are as follows:


Total Formal Complaints and Inquiries 478



Regulated Registrants -Complaints and Inquiries 354



Unregulated Entities - Complaints and Inquiries 124 
Most common complaints from June 30th to December 2018 pertained to accumulated water (due to record 74+ inches for calendar year 2018).
The OCO is moving forward with sending all renewal notices via e-mail. However, a few registrants still prefer a hard copy mailed to their business addresses. Also, document such as; new applications, renewal notice and/ or any other registrant information pertaining to the registration process are now scanned to the registrant record in the AS400.

In the AS400, several reports have been created, to assist with tracking renewals, tracking the number of contracts and detailed registration information.  These reports can be exported into an excel document for sorting, etc. 

A question was posed to the council about “How our registrant cemeteries handle bulk interment and other burial goods purchases by religious groups?”  During the discussion other questions and/or concerns were mentioned such as,
 
Is a map of sold interments provided to the cemetery?


Who provides the interment information and who signs the document?

Do the next of kin and/or religious organization representative come to the cemetery to obtain a quitclaim deed once the interment right has been purchased?

Advisory Council would like to survey all cemetery registrants to find out how many registrants are affected and how they handle bulk interment and burial goods purchases.
Upcoming Advisory Council meeting on April 25, 2019, will be held at Babylon Vault
Company, located at 925 Wakefield Valley Road, New Windsor, Maryland.
INVESTIGATOR’S, FINANCIAL COMPLIANCE ADMINISTRATOR’S, AND LICINSING SPECIALIST’S REPORTS:
The Director provided the current year to date results pertaining to the Premed and

Perpetual Care Trust report evaluations.  The results are as follows:

11 reports completed

3 pending

14 total
Depending on each cemetery’s fiscal year, determines when they will be required to forward their trust reports to the OCO for evaluation.  The majority of all required trust reports are received in May.
LEGISLATIVE UPDATE:
Discussion of HB 218 -Public Health – Disposition of Remains – Forfeiture or Waiver of Right of Disposition-gives the authorizing agent the responsibility to make a decision of final disposition- OCO was not consulted. Article 7- Health Occupations-OCO met with Board of Morticians to provide input.
An update was provided to all council members regarding Uni-trust related bill (SB134, HB 489). This bill would create another method of distribution for cemeteries from their perpetual care trust fund.  This new distribution method has been implemented in only a few other states.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

Dr. White with the Department of Public Safety and Corrections would like to meet with OCO again. A meeting will be will be scheduled in the upcoming months.
An update on our new computer system was shared with the council.  The Office is still waiting on a date for the next phrase of implementation.
NEW BUSINESS:
New council members:  

 Bruce Hultquist-Religious Cemetery Representative
 Erin Marr Brooks- Consumer Member
COUNCIL CONCERNS:

None

PUBLIC COMMENTS:

Consumer Funeral Alliance of Maryland will be testifying on House Bill489.
FINAL COMMENTS:

Upcoming meeting on Thursday, April 25, 2019, at Babylon Vault Company, located at 925 Wakefield Valley Rd, New Windsor, MD 21776.
ADJOURNMENT: 

Motion- David Zinner, 2nd –Yvonne Fisher

Meeting adjourned 12:35 PM.
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